A ANNUAL REVIEWS

Annual Review of Plant Biology The Role and Activity of SWI/SNF Chromatin Remodelers

Tomasz Bieluszewski,* Sandhan Prakash,* Thomas Roulé,* and Doris Wagner

Department of Biology, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA; email: wagnerdo@sas.upenn.edu

Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 2023. 74:139-63

First published as a Review in Advance on March 8, 2023

The Annual Review of Plant Biology is online at plant.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-102820-093218

Copyright © 2023 by the author(s). This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See credit lines of images or other third-party material in this article for license information.

*These authors contributed equally and are listed alphabetically

ANNUAL CONNECT

- www.annualreviews.org
- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media

Keywords

SWI/SNF ATPases, nucleosome, chromatin, remodeling, transcription factors, development, stimulus response

Abstract

SWITCH deficient SUCROSE NONFERMENTING (SWI/SNF) class chromatin remodeling complexes (CRCs) use the energy derived from ATP hydrolysis to facilitate access of proteins to the genomic DNA for transcription, replication, and DNA repair. Uniquely, SWI/SNF CRCs can both slide the histone octamer along the DNA or eject it from the DNA. Given their ability to change the chromatin status quo, SWI/SNF remodelers are critical for cell fate reprogramming with pioneer and other transcription factors, for responses to environmental challenges, and for disease prevention. Recent cryo-electron microscopy and mass spectrometry approaches have uncovered different subtypes of SWI/SNF complexes with unique properties and functions. At the same time, tethering or rapid depletion and inactivation of SWI/SNF have provided novel insight into SWI/SNF requirements for enhancer activity and into balancing chromatin compaction and accessibility in concert with Polycomb complexes. Given their importance, SWI/SNF recruitment to genomic locations by transcription factors and their biochemical activity is tightly controlled. This review focuses on recent advances in our understanding of SWI/SNF CRCs in animals and plants and discusses the multiple nuclear and biological roles of SWI/SNF CRCs and how SWI/SNF activity is altered by complex subunit composition, posttranslational modifications, and the chromatin context to support proper development and response to extrinsic cues.



Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	140
2.	SWI/SNF COMPLEX COMPOSITION AND SUBUNITS	140
	2.1. Three Subtypes of Animal SWI/SNF Complexes	140
	2.2. SWI/SNF Complexes in Plants Form Around Three Different	
	Classes of Snf2 ATPases	143
3.	ACTIVITIES OF SWI/SNF COMPLEXES IN THE NUCLEUS	145
	3.1. Transcription	145
	3.2. SWI/SNF CRCs Can Overcome Polycomb-Mediated Silencing	
	of Gene Expression	148
	3.3. Role of SWI/SNF in Loop Formation for Transcription	149
	3.4. SWI/SNF Contributions to Gene Expression Beyond Transcription	149
	3.5. Other Roles in the Nucleus: SWI/SNF-Mediated DNA Repair	
	and DNA Replication	150
4.	BIOLOGICAL ROLES AND RECRUITMENT OF SWI/SNF CRCs	151
	4.1. Development	151
	4.2. Signaling Response: Intrinsic Cues	152
	4.3. Signaling Response: Abiotic Signals (Extrinsic Cues)	153
	4.4. Signaling Response: Biotic Signals and Stress (Extrinsic Cues)	154
5.	REGULATION OF SWI/SNF ACTIVITY	155
	5.1. Posttranslational Modifications	155
	5.2. SWI/SNF Conformers and Prion-Like Domains	155

1. INTRODUCTION

Nucleosomes, DNA wound around histone octamers in chromatin, represent a barrier for protein access to the genome. However, nucleosomes are not static; their occupancy (how frequently a given DNA region is in contact with histones in a population of cells) and nucleosome positioning (the precise location of the histone octamer in a DNA region) can be altered by chromatin remodeling complexes (CRCs). CRCs use the energy derived from ATP hydrolysis to break the largely electrostatic interactions between the positively charged histones and the negatively charged DNA (20). Four main classes of CRCs are found in yeast, animals, and plants: IMITATION SWITCH (ISWI), INOSITOL requiring 80 (INO80), CHROMODOMAIN HELICASE DNA-binding (CHD), and mating type SWITCH deficient SUCROSE NONFERMENTING (SWI/SNF). Among these, SWI/SNF CRCs are unique in that they alter accessibility of the genomic DNA in the context of chromatin not only by sliding the histone octamer along the DNA (i.e., altering nucleosome positioning) but also by ejecting the histone octamer (i.e., reducing nucleosome occupancy) (20). These activities are critical for nuclear processes, from transcription to DNA repair and replication.

2. SWI/SNF COMPLEX COMPOSITION AND SUBUNITS

2.1. Three Subtypes of Animal SWI/SNF Complexes

SWI/SNF CRCs are large (1–2 MDa) protein assemblies consisting of multiple widely conserved and highly interconnected subunits, including a central Snf2 family ATPase (**Figure 1***a*). Recent advances illuminate the structure and composition of these complexes in animals and plants.

Nucleosome: the

basic unit of chromatin consisting of 147 bp of DNA wound around an octamer of histones: two H2A-H2B dimers and one H3-H4 tetramer

Chromatin remodeling complexes (CRCs):

conserved multisubunit complexes formed around a central ATPase that modulate DNA accessibility in the context of chromatin



ySWI/SNF	yRSC	pBAF	cBAF	ncBAF
SNF2	STH1	BRG1	BRG1	BRG1
ARP7, ARP9	ARP7, ARP9	ARP4, ACT	ARP4, ACT	ARP4, ACT
SWI3	RSC8	SMARCC1, SMARCC2	SMARCC1, SMARCC2	SMARCC1
SNF12	RSC6	SMARCD1, SMARCD2, SMARCD3	SMARCD1, SMARCD2, SMARCD3	SMARCD1
SNF5	SFH1	SMARCB1	SMARCB1	_
SNF6	HTL1	SMARCE1	SMARCE1	_
SWI1	RSC9	ARID2	ARID1A, ARID1B	—
SWP82	RSC7	PHF10	DPF1, DPF2, DPF3	—
—	RSC58	BRD7	_	BRD9
—	RSC2, RSC4	PBRM1	—	—
RTT102	RTT102	_	_	_
—	RSC3, RSC30	_	_	_







(Caption appears on following page)

Figure 1 (Figure appears on preceding page)

Subunit composition and structure of the SWI/SNF family CRCs. (a, above) Overview of four different SWI/SNF CRCs bound to nucleosomes [PDB ID entries: 6UXW (vSWI/SNF), 6KW3 (vRSC), 6LTJ (cBAF), 7VDV (pBAF)]. Note that some parts of the individual polypeptide chains are not displayed as they were not resolved in the original structures listed above. (Below) Legend indicating proposed homologies between the subunits of different complexes. Nucleosomal histones are colored gray and DNA is colored white. pBAF is used as an example to illustrate the position of structural features discussed in the text. (b) Hypothetical composition of the ncBAF and cBAF architectures in plants. Complex-specific subunits are outlined with a double line. White circles indicate subunits absent from panel a. The question mark signifies the unknown composition of the SYD-based complex. (c) Multiple sequence alignment of the Arabidopsis, yeast, and human SWI/SNF ATPases. The histogram indicates overall conservation, and the grayscale shading indicates similarity to the consensus sequence. Protein domains are labeled above the alignment. Purple bars below the alignment mark BRG1 fragments resolved in the pBAF structure (PDB ID: 7VDV). The \sim symbol indicates that the polypeptide chain continues beyond the alignment. Fuzzy color-coded bars below the zoomed-in view mark the estimated proximity of the base module subunits to different fragments of the ATPase subunit. (d) A zoomed-in view of the pBAF structure showing the path of the BRG1 polypeptide (purple) through the base module. The QLQ and HSA labels indicate positions of the BRG1 domains covered by the alignment in panel c. Note a gap in the BRG1 structure indicated by the dashed straight fragment of the image at the top left. ChimeraX 1.4 (https://www.cgl.ucsf.edu/chimerax/) was used for molecular graphics and Geneious Prime 2022.1.1 (https://www. geneious.com/) was used for multiple sequence alignment and display. Abbreviations: BD, bromodomain; CRC, chromatin remodeling complex; DBL, DNA binding lobe; HBL, histone binding lobe; NBL, nucleosome binding lobe; PDB, Protein Data Bank.

High-resolution cryo-electron microscopy (cryo-EM) structures of two yeast SWI/SNF CRCs, yRSC (86, 121, 138) and ySWI/SNF (40), and of two mammalian SWI/SNF CRCs, cBAF (42) and pBAF (143), show many common features. SWI/SNF CRCs contact core histones on both sides of the nucleosome and the nucleosomal DNA near superhelical position 2 (**Figure 1***a*). Each of the four complexes can be subdivided into three clearly defined modules: (*a*) the motor module formed by the helicase and SnAC domains of the ATPase subunit; (*b*) the actin-related protein (ARP) module, consisting of the α -helical HSA domain of the ATPase subunit bound by the ARP7-ARP9-RTT102 trimer (SWI/SNF, RSC) or the BAF53A- β -actin dimer (cBAF, pBAF); and (*c*) the base module, comprising the remaining subunits attached to the N-terminal preHSA domain of the ATPase subunit directly or through other subunits (**Figure 1***a*).

Actin-related proteins (ARPs):

a small, conserved family of actin relatives often found as monomers or heterodimers within chromatin remodeling complexes

Enhancer: DNA

region bound by multiple transcription factors that link to promoters to upregulate transcription Each of the three modules plays a distinct role. The motor module hydrolyzes ATP to translocate along DNA and locally disrupts the DNA-histone contacts (20). The ARP module connects the motor with the base module and enhances coupling of ATP hydrolysis to DNA translocation, thus promoting remodeling and controlling its outcome (nucleosome sliding or eviction) (5). The base module, also known as the substrate recruitment module (138), provides a multivalent interface with the nucleosomal substrate that is critical for efficient remodeling and proper regulation by the local chromatin context (76). The base module subunits form three lobes that bind to (*a*) the nucleosome surface opposite to that bound by the SnAC domain (nucleosome binding lobe), (*b*) histone tails (histone binding lobe), and (*c*) the DNA through non-sequence-specific contacts (DNA binding lobe) (138) (**Figure 1***a*). These interactions depend on histone posttranslational modifications and DNA sequence features, therefore linking the outcome of the remodeling reaction to the genomic and the chromatin context.

In animals, three distinct SWI/SNF CRC subtypes exist: canonical (cBAF), polybromo (pBAF), and noncanonical (ncBAF) (78). In vivo, the three BAF complexes display distinct patterns of genomic distribution indicative of different activities. cBAF and pBAF bind to enhancers and promoters, respectively, and promote DNA accessibility for transcriptional regulation. ncBAF binds to promoters and to genomic regions bound by the architectural protein CTCF, suggesting a dual role in promoter accessibility and chromatin looping (78). All three CRC subtypes share a common ARP module and three common base module subunits: SMARCC, SMARCD (**Figure 1***a*), and BCL7 (78). A trimeric complex between a SMARCC dimer and one copy of SMARCD serves as a nucleation center during the sequential assembly of all mammalian BAF complexes (77).

Another two base module subunits, SMARCB and SMARCE, are shared only between cBAF and pBAF (**Figure 1***a*). These two subunits are crucial for nucleosome binding and complex stability, respectively (108, 116). cBAF and pBAF are distinguished primarily by alternative paralogous subunits: ARID1A/ARID1B and DPF1/DPF2/DPF3 (cBAF) or ARID2 and PHF10 (pBAF) (79) (**Figure 1***a*). Other subunits are unique to one specific BAF subtype (multi-bromodomain subunit PBRM1 and BRD7 of the pBAF histone binding lobe module, equivalent to the yRSC double-bromodomain subunits RSC1/RSC2 and RSC4, and the single-bromodomain subunit RSC58, respectively) (143) (**Figure 1***a*). The recently characterized ncBAF deviates from the canonical architecture shared by cBAF and pBAF by lacking core subunits SMARCB, SMARCE, and ARID and instead contains GLTSCR1 or its paralog GLTSCR1L (1, 78) (**Figure 1***a*). ncBAF and cBAF share the SS18 subunit, while both ncBAF and pBAF contain a BRD family subunit, BRD9 and BRD7, respectively (78, 79) (**Figure 1***a*).

Compositional diversity of the three mammalian BAF subtypes also translates to their substrate specificity. Nucleosome binding and remodeling activity of cBAF, pBAF, and ncBAF are differentially affected by histone modifications of the substrate nucleosome in vitro (76). Polyacetylation of H4 inhibits cBAF and pBAF but stimulates ncBAF, while another active chromatin mark, H3K4me3, specifically inhibits cBAF, especially when combined with H4 acetylation (76). Stable chromatin association and remodeling activity of all three complexes are promoted by polyacetylation of H3 or by H3K14ac alone (76). Surprisingly, H3K27ac and H3K4me1, two chromatin marks that colocalize with cBAF at active enhancers, inhibit its enzymatic activity in vitro (76).

Some BAF subunits are encoded by small gene families with preference for specific BAF complex subtypes (78) (**Figure 1***a*). In addition, unique, cell-type-specific, BAF complex subunits are required for cell lineage entry, choice, and progression. To switch from embryonic stem cells to neuronal progenitors, SMARCD2 is lost, while BRAHMA (BRM) and SMARCC2 contribute in addition to BRG1 and SMARCC1 (44). Transition from neural progenitor cells to neurons involves incorporation of SMARCD3 in addition to SMARCD1, replacement of PHF10 and DPF2 by DPF1 and DPF3, replacement of ARP4A by ARP4B, and replacement of SS18 by CREST. Cardiac development depends on SMARCD3 and on BRM (46). Altered complex composition is facilitated by tightly regulated changes at the level of expression of paralogous subunits (44) that likely affect all three BAF subtypes described above. These changes in complex composition may alter BAF targeting during development.

cBAF and pBAF are equivalent to ySWI/SNF and yRSC, while the ncBAF architecture is absent in yeast but conserved in other fungi (43). Phylogenetic analyses suggest that the cBAF-ncBAF divergence dates back to the last eukaryotic common ancestor, whereas the cBAF/ySWI/SNF and pBAF/yRSC subtypes appear after the split between plants and fungi/mammals (43). Homologs of both the common and the BAF-subtype-specific subunits are found throughout the eukaryotic domain of life (43); therefore, we use the framework of cBAF, pBAF, and ncBAF to discuss plant SWI/SNF complexes.

2.2. SWI/SNF Complexes in Plants Form Around Three Different Classes of Snf2 ATPases

Almost all subunits of the SWI/SNF family CRCs have orthologs in plants. Three *Arabidopsis thaliana* ATPases, BRM, SPLAYED (SYD), and MINUSCULE1 (MINU1)/MINU2 (motor module); two ARPs, ARP4 and ARP7 (ARP module); and base module subunits SWI3A/SWI3B/SWI3C/SWI3D, SWP73A/SWP73B, BSH, and ANGUSTIFOLIA3 (AN3) are well-established SWI/SNF family CRC components (reviewed in 98). Recent characterization of the cBAF subunit homologs Leaf- and Flower-Related (LFR) (homolog of SWI1, RSC9, ARID1A/ARID1B, and

Bromodomain:

a protein reader domain that can bind acetylated lysines on histone tails, found in chromatin remodelers or histone posttranslational modifiers ARID2) and TPF1/TPF2 (DPF1/DPF2/DPF3, PHF10 homolog), and of the ncBAF subunit homologs BRAHMA-interacting proteins 1 and 2 (BRIP1/BRIP2; GLTSCR1/GLTSCR1L homolog) and BRD1/BRD2/BRD13 (homolog of RSC58, BRD7 and BRD9), indicates that the cBAF-ncBAF dichotomy applies to the SWI/SNF CRCs in plants (43, 51, 71, 141, 142) (**Figure 1***b*). Surprisingly, it seems increasingly likely that MINU1 and MINU2 are subunits of plant cBAF-like CRCs and BRM is a component of a plant ncBAF-like CRC. This is in contrast to mammals, in which ATPases BRG1 and BRM are interchangeable between different BAF subtypes (1, 43). Of note, the plant Snf2 ATPases BRM, MINU, and SYD differ substantially in their domain architecture: Only BRM has a bromodomain, SYD has a long autoinhibitory C-terminal domain that is cleaved off at the onset of reproductive development, and the MINUs have very short N-terminal and C-terminal domains (55, 111) (**Figure 1***c*).

2.2.1. Noncanonical SWI/SNF complexes in plants. The *Arabidopsis* homologs of the ncBAF-specific subunit GLTSCR1/GLTSCR1L, BRIP1 and BRIP2, associated physically and genetically with BRM (142) and copurified with *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF subunits AN3, SWI3C, and SWP73B (118) and with maize AN3 (81). In addition, BRD1, RBD2, and BRD13, homologs of the ncBAF-specific subunit BRD9, copurified with BRM, SWI3C, SWP73B, ARP4, and AN3 in *Arabidopsis* and with AN3 in maize (8, 51, 81, 118, 141). Loci bound by BRIP1/BRIP2 and BRD1/BRD2/BRD13 show a high degree of overlap with targets of BRM, whose chromatin association is much reduced in the *brip1 brip2* double and *brd1 brd2 brd13* triple mutants (141, 142). This overlap strongly suggests BRM forms an ncBAF complex in *Arabidopsis* (Figure 1b).

The 3D structure of ncBAF has not yet been resolved; however, the recently published cryo-EM structure of pBAF shows a tight connection between the BRD9 paralog BRD7 and base module subunits shared by ncBAF and pBAF (143). The plant ncBAF-like complex may recruit a single-BRD subunit through multiple direct contacts with SWI3, SWP73, and the N-terminal part of the ATPase subunit (**Figure 1***c*,*d*). Direct interactions of BRD1/BRD2/BRD13 with BRIPs are also likely, if the location of BRIPs in the hypothetical *Arabidopsis* ncBAF-like complexes is equivalent to the location of ARID2 in pBAF (143) (**Figure 1***c*,*d*). Such BRD–base module interactions were recently confirmed by two independent studies but may point to co-recruitment of more than one BRD subunit to the same complex, especially since BRD1, BRD2, and BRD13 interact with each other (51, 141). A multi-BRD ncBAF in embryonic stem cells was recently described (34).

Affinity purification followed by mass spectrometry (AP-MS) data suggest exclusive association of *Arabidopsis* ncBAF subunits BRIP1/BRIP2 and BRD1/BRD2/BRD13 with BRM (43, 51, 141, 142). The apparent epistasis of *brm-1* null mutants with *brip1 brip2* double or *brd1 brd2 brd13* triple mutants suggests that these proteins have little role outside of the complex with BRM (141, 142). Moreover, BRM does not pull down homologs of cBAF subunits LFR, BSH, or TPF1 when used as bait in AP-MS (141). However, genetic evidence suggests that BRM has functions outside of the ncBAF-like complex formed with BRIPs and BRDs, since the phenotype of the strong *brm-1* mutant is more severe than the phenotypes of the *brip1 brip2* double or the *brd1 brd2 brd13* triple mutants (51, 141, 142). In addition, BSH tethering resulted in SWI/SNF activity that depends on BRM presence, suggesting that BRM may also form a functional complex with cBAF subunits (131).

2.2.2. The canonical plant SWI/SNF complexes include MINU1/MINU2. In the course of evolution, the ancestral cBAF complex gave rise to several specialized complexes: cBAF and pBAF in mammals and ySWI/SNF and yRSC in budding yeast. In yeast and mammals, the ARM repeat domains of SWI1 and ARID1A/ARID1B are located at the center of the canonical-type base module (40, 42, 138, 143) (Figure 1*a*). They serve as a rigid platform for interactions

between other subunits and, together with the SANT domains of SWI3 homologs, anchor the ATPase subunit to the base module (42, 77, 124, 138). LFR, an ARM repeat protein described in *Arabidopsis* (127) and rice (90), shares a common origin with SWI1 (ySWI/SNF), RSC9 (yRSC), ARID1A/ARID1B (cBAF), and ARID2 (pBAF) (43). Physical association between LFR and plant SWI/SNF subunits was detected by AP-MS (8, 43, 81, 118) and confirmed by multiple independent targeted protein interaction assays, providing support for conservation of this subunit in plants (43, 71). Recent AP-MS data show reciprocal copurification of TPF1/TPF2 with MINU2 and multiple shared interactions with canonical architecture subunits as well as several other proteins awaiting characterization (26) (**Figure 1b**). *Arabidopsis* cBAF-like complexes most likely specifically incorporate MINU1 and MINU2.

In agreement with their crucial structural function, loss of ARM repeat homologs of LFR impairs viability in budding yeast (22) and *Drosophila* (91) and is embryo lethal in mouse (33). Homozygous *lfr* mutants are embryo lethal in rice but viable in *Arabidopsis* (90, 127), which is surprising given the embryo lethality of double null mutant combinations of *Arabidopsis* ATPases MINU1 and MINU2 (7, 97). One possible explanation is that an unrelated protein substitutes for LFR in the canonical *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF complexes.

The tandem PHD domains of the cBAF-specific subunit DPF1/DPF2/DPF3 bind to acetylated N-terminal tails of histones H3 and H4 (48, 145). Two different PHD domain proteins were recently identified as potential subunits of the plant cBAF-like complex. The triple-PHD domain protein TPF1 is physically associated with cBAF-specific subunits LFR and BSH, but not with ncBAF-specific BRIP1/BRIP2 and BRD1/BRD2/BRD13, underscoring conservation of the canonical architecture in plants (43). In addition, the single-PHD domain protein ONE PHD FINGER 1 (OPF1) was also identified as a potential TPF1 interactor by immunoprecipitation followed by MS. TPF1 and OPF1 each have a paralog in *Arabidopsis*, which may explain why their association with plant BAF complexes evaded detection through forward genetic screens. If the PHD domains of TPF1/TPF2 and OPF1/OPF2 are specific H3ac readers, then MINU cBAFlike complex activity could be modulated through multivalent interactions with acetylated histone tails, reminiscent of the animal pBAF or yeast RSC complexes.

No data are available to help classify SYD as a canonical or noncanonical BAF complex subunit. Of note, BRM and SYD co-occupy 50–70% of genic targets (105), and mutants lacking either BRM or SYD show shared and unique phenotypes and gene expression defects (7, 130, 131). Thus, whether SYD is part of an ncBAF-like or of a cBAF-like complex, BRM and SYD act jointly at many target loci (130, 131).

After acceptance of this review, comprehensive AP-MS analysis in *Arabidopsis* and rice confirmed three types of complexes organized around BRM, SYD, and MINU1/MINU2 (150). The study determined the subunit composition of the SYD-containing complex and proposed it to be equivalent to cBAF, based on preferential localization to the intergenic regions and distal promoters. In addition, the subunit composition and proximal promoter preference suggest a possible functional analogy between the MINU-containing complex and pBAF. pBAF and cBAF in animals evolved after the split between plants and animals (42); whether both subtypes exist in plants awaits future research. The updated composition of the CRCs that form around BRM, MINU, or SYD is shown in **Supplemental Figure 1**.

Supplemental Material >

3. ACTIVITIES OF SWI/SNF COMPLEXES IN THE NUCLEUS

3.1. Transcription

SWI/SNF remodelers activate or repress transcription in the context of chromatin in yeast, animals, and plants and act at multiple steps, including enhancer activity, recruitment of the

Pioneer transcription factors (pioneer

TFs): class of transcription factors able to bind their cognate binding sites in condensed chromatin

Core promoter:

region located upstream of the transcription start site to which RNA polymerase is recruited

Nucleosomedepleted region:

often found at promoters and flanked by two well-positioned nucleosomes, the -1nucleosome upstream and the +1nucleosome downstream general transcriptional machinery to the promoter, and the switch from paused to elongating RNA polymerase (**Figure 2***a*). The relationship between chromatin remodelers and enhancer-binding transcription factors (TFs) is complex. On the one hand, CRCs, including SWI/SNF, cannot recognize specific DNA sequences on their own and are recruited to the genomic DNA by TFs. On the other hand, the SWI/SNF CRCs are required to enhance accessibility of TF-binding sites at enhancers. Hence, most TFs recruit SWI/SNF via *cis*-motifs located in the nucleosome free linker DNA between adjacent nucleosomes (144). In addition, a special class of TFs, termed pioneer TFs, can uniquely access their cognate *cis*-motifs in the context of the nucleosome in both animals and plants (58, 67, 144) (**Figure 2***a*). Pioneer TFs are thus well suited to initiate cell fate reprogramming in closed chromatin (144). TF-mediated SWI/SNF chromatin remodeler recruitment in turn reduces nucleosome occupancy or moves nucleosomes away from *cis*-motifs on enhancers; this enables binding of additional TFs required for full transcriptional output (**Figure 2***b*). In mammals, SWI/SNF also cooperates with the histone acetyltransferase p300 that acetylates H3K27 at enhancers (144).

Until recently, it was thought that once TFs have recruited SWI/SNF CRCs to enhancers, the enhancers remained open/accessible and engaged with TFs. Acute depletion of SWI/SNF instead revealed a need for continued presence of SWI/SNF CRCs. Depletion or inactivation of BRG1 and BRM in embryonic stem cells or a leukemia cell line reduced DNA accessibility at BRG1/BRM-bound distal enhancers within minutes, independent of the cell cycle (50, 101). The decrease in chromatin accessibility caused loss of TF binding and preceded transcriptional changes and loss of H3K27ac. These effects were most rapid at low-activity enhancers and occurred more slowly on highly open, H3K27ac-enriched, superenhancers bound by many TFs. Thus, continuous SWI/SNF activity is required for enhancer activity (50, 101). The reason for this is not clear; perhaps it ensures timely inactivation of enhancers no longer needed as cells progress along lineage trajectories. In animals, different SWI/SNF subtypes with alternative paralogous subunits aid in cell fate transition during differentiation (44, 45).

Similar loss of enhancer accessibility was observed upon depletion of the ARID1A subunit of the SWI/SNF CRC in mouse embryonic stem cells (9). When inhibition of SWI/SNF activity is reversed, the initial enhancer accessibility pattern rapidly reforms, indicating that reestablishment depends on cell-intrinsic properties. It will be interesting to determine how accessible sites, that are present prior to inhibitor treatment, are bookmarked for reestablishment of SWI/SNF occupancy; does histone acetylation or presence of histone variants contribute to enhancer bookmarking, or is the SWI/SNF CRC rerecruited by TFs? Regardless of the mechanism, these findings indicate that SWI/SNF CRCs are required for both initiation and maintenance of chromatin accessibility at enhancers.

In plants, no conditional depletion of BRM, SYD, or MINU1/MINU2 Snf2 ATPases and associated proteins has been reported, and SWI/SNF CRC components were reported to bind preferentially near the 5' and 3' region of genes in *Arabidopsis* (4, 26, 54, 69, 105, 142). Of note, many enhancers are close to the transcription start site (TSS) in the gene-dense *Arabidopsis* genome (93). BRM and SYD do occupy enhancers at key target loci, including *WUSCHEL (WUS)*, *TARGET OF FT AND SOC1 (TFS1)*, *LEAFY (LFY)*, *APETALA3 (AP3)*, and *AGAMOUS (AG)*, and the *mir156a* locus (65, 94, 112, 130–132). It will be critical to examine whether SWI/SNF CRCs are also needed for maintenance of enhancer activity in plants.

A second role of SWI/SNF CRCs in transcription is to facilitate access of RNA polymerase II (Pol II) to the core promoter. Pol II is recruited to the nucleosome-depleted region between the -1 and +1 nucleosomes, which flank the core promoter (20). In yeast and mammals, different CRCs jointly modulate the spacing between the -1 and +1 nucleosomes and the positioning of the +1 nucleosome relative to the TSS (64). Degradation of yRSC and ySWI/SNF complexes



Figure 2 (Figure appears on preceding page)

Activity of SWI/SNF in the nucleus. (*a, top*) Pioneer TFs and SWI/SNF can access DNA in the context of the nucleosome, whereas nonpioneer TFs bind linker DNA to recruit SWI/SNF complexes. (*Middle*) Accessible enhancer after eviction and sliding of nucleosomes. (*Bottom*) At promoters, SWI/SNF enhances the distance between the -1 + 1 nucleosomes, promoting binding of Pol II and of the general transcriptional machinery. (*b*) SWI/SNF CRCs alter chromatin accessibility by changing nucleosome positioning and occupancy. (*c*) Additional roles of SWI/SNF CRCs in nuclear processes and SWI/SNF interactions with RNA. Abbreviations: CRC, chromatin remodeling complex; lncRNA, long noncoding RNA; mRNA, messenger RNA; miRNA, microRNA; PcG, Polycomb group; Pol, polymerase; pre-miRNA, precursor miRNA; pri-miRNA, primary miRNA; RdDM, RNA-directed DNA methylation; TF, transcription factor.

in yeast indicated that both push the +1 nucleosome away from the TSS, enabling recruitment of Pol II and the general transcriptional machinery at most (yRSC) promoters or at TATA-boxcontaining (ySWI/SNF) promoters; this prevents the use of an alternative TSS (64). In *Arabidopsis*, the BRM CRC shifts the +1 nucleosome over the TSS of drought-responsive genes to prevent their transcription in the absence of stimulus (39). Subsequent to Pol II loading, the mammalian SWI/SNF CRC promotes accumulation of paused Pol II at promoters; depletion of ARID1A led to decreased transcription because of reduced accumulation of paused Pol II, not because of reduced transcription initiation or impaired elongation (114). In summary, SWI/SNF can trigger, maintain, and increase enhancer activity and open the core promoter for the transcriptional machinery. In other contexts, SWI/SNF CRCs block transcription, for example, by sliding nucleosomes to occlude *cis*-regulatory elements in enhancers or to prevent access to the TSS (see Section 4.2).

3.2. SWI/SNF CRCs Can Overcome Polycomb-Mediated Silencing of Gene Expression

Polycomb group (PcG) epigenetic regulators silence transcriptional programs that are not needed in or that are detrimental to a given cell type, developmental stage, or condition. PcG complexes PRC2 and PRC1 deposit repressive histone modifications, including H3K27me3. Genetic suppressors of homeotic defects in PcG mutants are collectively referred to as Trithorax group (TrxG) proteins; among this group of proteins are components of the SWI/SNF CRC in Drosophila, mammals, and plants (63, 130). In mammalian embryonic stem cells, tethering of BAF led to rapid eviction (within minutes) of both PRC1 and PRC2 and increased chromatin accessibility in an RNA Pol II-independent manner, likely due to direct interactions between BAF components BRG1 or SMARCC1 and PRC1 (62, 109). In vitro, the addition of PRC1 to nucleosomes, prior to the addition of SWI/SNF, blocks SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling activity (103). Moreover, rapid BAF depletion in vivo causes redistribution of PRC1 and PRC2 from highly repressed Polycomb-occupied loci, such as the HOX genes, to weakly occupied sites, where PcG binding is opposed by BAF (128). Conversely, depletion of PRC1 did not affect BAF occupancy. At some PcG target loci, BRG1 also directly aids in repression, perhaps in concert with regulators such as histone deacetylases (128) (Figure 2c). Hence, SWI/SNF CRCs can eject PcG complexes and block PcG access to chromatin at many loci.

Likewise in *Arabidopsis*, antagonistic roles of SWI/SNF and PRC2 at many developmental gene loci were reported. One example is reversal of Polycomb repression at the floral homeotic genes *AP3* and *AG* that direct flower patterning by BRM and SYD (130). Indeed, loss of *syd* or *brm* can overcome homeotic defects of mutants in PRC2, in agreement with the classic definition of PRC2 and TrxG activity (130). Furthermore, the *TFS1* gene is antagonistically regulated by PcG and by a H3K27me3 histone demethylase together with BRM to modulate flowering time in *Arabidopsis* (94). Likewise, at the *mir156a* locus, which prevents the transition from juvenile to adult traits, opposite roles were described for BRM and H3K27me3 (132). Moreover, increased

PRC1 and PRC2:

multisubunit protein complexes that monoubiquitylate H2AK119 (H2AK121 in plants) or methylate H3K27 for chromatin condensation and stable gene silencing

Trithorax group (TrxG) proteins:

chromatin-associated proteins promoting gene expression by opposing the repressive activities of the Polycomb group (PcG) proteins H3K27me3 was observed at a small subset of loci in constitutive *brm* or *syd* mutants, including the MADS-box floral repressor *SVP* and the homeodomain ovule identity gene *BEL1* (68). BRM colocalizes with the H3K27me3 demethylase REF6 at a subset of target loci in *Arabidopsis* and it has been proposed that REF6 recruits BRM (69). On the other hand, a recent study reported a decrease of H3K27me3 in domains that become active in *brm* mutants (134), reminiscent of the redistribution of H3K27me3 observed upon BAF depletion in mammals (128). Hence, in both animals and plants PcG and SWI/SNF coordinately shape the accessible chromatin landscape during development. This finding is remarkable, as the last common ancestor between these two kingdoms was unicellular.

3.3. Role of SWI/SNF in Loop Formation for Transcription

DNA packaged within the nucleus forms loops of varying sizes that can impinge on gene expression in yeast, animals, and plants (6, 72). Large-scale chromatin loops seen in mammals form so-called topologically associated domains (TADs) that limit enhancer-promoter contacts to those present inside the same compartment (6). TAD boundaries are enriched in architectural proteins such as CTCF. BRG1/ncBAF also associates with TAD boundaries and BRG1 knockdown reduced TAD integrity (6) (Figure 2c). In addition, tandem mass spectrometry identified BRG1 as a direct partner of CTCF (75). The Arabidopsis genome is not composed of TADs but like mammals has active (A) and repressed (B) chromatin compartments and locus-specific chromatin looping that involves contacts between 5'- and 3'-ends of gene bodies that boost enhancer-promoter interactions (72). The SWI/SNF CRC-containing SWP73B prevents the formation of an activating loop both at the FLC locus, an important repressor of flowering (53), and at two cytokinin biosynthesis genes (IPT3 and IPT7) in the root (52). Recent chromatin conformation studies of Arabidopsis revealed that chromatin remodeler mutants, including brm, have fewer of these chromatin loops (137). The authors also identified shifts from repressed (B) to active (A) chromatin compartments, consistent with globally reduced H3K27me3 as well as increased H3K37me3 at specific loci, as discussed above (137) (Figure 2c). As larger plant genomes form chromatin compartments that more closely resemble TADS, it will be interesting to determine the role of SWI/SNF in genome compartmentalization in these species.

3.4. SWI/SNF Contributions to Gene Expression Beyond Transcription

Here, we discuss the role of SWI/SNF complexes in gene expression beyond transcription. SWI/SNF contributes to gene expression by promoting de novo DNA methylation and regulating microRNA (miRNA) processing and influences splicing in both plants and mammals. Additionally, we will highlight the role of SWI/SNF in other nuclear processes, such as DNA repair and replication.

3.4.1. DNA methylation. In *Arabidopsis*, SWI3B promotes de novo DNA methylation at transposable elements by associating with the INVOLVED IN DE NOVO 2 (IDN2) and IDN2 PARALOGUE (IDP) complex that binds to Pol V-dependent long noncoding RNAs. SWI/SNF alters nucleosome positioning near Pol V transcription sites to promote RNA-directed DNA methylation (147) (**Figure 2***c*). In parallel, the SWI/SNF component SWI3B physically interacts with histone deacetylase HDA6 in *Arabidopsis* to repress transcription of a subset of transposons (135).

3.4.2. microRNA processing. In *Arabidopsis*, BRM promotes transcription of miRNA genes but blocks the accumulation of mature miRNA. Together with the zinc finger protein SERRATE,

Chromatin loop: structure formed through close proximity of distant DNA regions in TADs or enhancer–promoter interaction

Topologically associated domains (TADs):

self-interacting genomic regions that are relatively insulated from neighboring regions

Chromatin compartment:

chromatin segregates into compartments A or B, characterized by different epigenetic features and active and repressed transcription, respectively

Long noncoding

RNA: transcript of more than 200 nt in length, with a low coding ability and a function in its RNA state

RNA-directed DNA methylation:

a mechanism by which small interfering RNAs and chromatin-related proteins guide de novo DNA methylation **R-loops:** RNA:DNA hybrid formed when a single-stranded RNA molecule hybridizes with one of the DNA strands a component of the microprocessor, BRM remodels primary miRNA secondary structures to inhibit miRNA maturation (**Figure 2c**). In agreement, *BRM* inactivation results in a significant increase in mature miRNA accumulation (126). This role of BRM represents a large contribution to gene expression, in addition to the more canonical role in transcription. Moreover, the SWI/SNF CRC subunits SWI3B, SWI3D, and BSH interact with ARGONAUTE1 (AGO1), a protein linked to miRNA processing; however, this interaction activates gene expression at the transcriptional level (73). Likewise in human, BAF interacts with AGO2; the latter stabilizes the +1 nucleosome at certain loci (15).

3.4.3. Splicing. In both plants and mammals, nucleosomes accumulate in exons and may contribute to exon definition. In fission yeast, budding yeast, and Drosophila, SWI/SNF contributes to cotranscriptional assembly and recruitment of the spliceosome and promotes expression and splicing of intron-containing genes (Figure 2c) by interacting with general splicing factors (32, 117, 122). In mammals, BRG1 and BRM promote splicing of some genes, such as telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) (49), but can also reduce the affinity between RNA binding factors linked to splicing and the RNA (32). Of note, recruitment of RNA binding factor to nascent RNAs for alternative splicing is independent of ATPase activity (32). Human and Drosophila BRG1/BRM also mediate alternative splicing by association with members of the cleavage and polyadenylation factor complexes (139). Environmental stimuli influence splicing in human, Drosophila, and fission yeast through SWI/SNF interaction with the small nuclear ribonucleoproteins U1 and U5 (56). In addition, the BAF CRC component SMARCE1 contributes to alternative splicing of cyclin D1 in response to mechanical stress (31). Likewise in maize, the SWI3D ortholog ZmCHB101 contributes to alternative splicing under osmotic stress (140). The combined findings suggest that the multiple different contributions of SWI/SNF CRCs to gene expression are conserved across the kingdoms of life.

3.5. Other Roles in the Nucleus: SWI/SNF-Mediated DNA Repair and DNA Replication

SWI/SNF CRC subunits are mutated in nearly 25% of human cancers, and this role has been linked to many of its diverse nuclear functions, including gene expression and DNA repair and replication (61). In yeast and mammals, SWI/SNF CRCs facilitate DNA repair by enabling recruitment of DNA repair machinery through nucleosome eviction (92) (Figure 2c). Indeed, decreased expression of *BRG1* and *BRM* in human cells reduced the efficiency of homologous recombination repair by 40–50% and 15%, respectively (41). Similarly in plants, RNA interference–mediated inhibition of the SWI/SNF subunit *SWI3B* enhanced DNA damage accumulation (57). SWI3B participates in the recruitment of structural maintenance complex 5 (SMC5), a chromosomal ATPase involved in double-strand break DNA repair (57). *Arabidopsis* BRM contributes to the DNA damage response possibly by promoting homologous recombination (102). In maize and *Arabidopsis*, CHC101/SWBP73B is upregulated by UV-B exposure; in maize, this prevented UV-B-induced DNA damage (14, 17).

Recently, transcription has emerged as a major source of genome instability during replication through the formation of transcription-dependent R-loops, DNA-RNA duplexes that collide with the replisome and result in accumulation of DNA breaks (21, 115). CRCs, including mammalian BAF, interact with R-loops and reduce their formation in cell lines (21, 115), thus lowering transcription–replication conflict and promoting replisome processivity along the DNA (**Figure 2***c*).



Figure 3

SWI/SNF recruitment to target loci by TFs in animals and plants. (*a*) Mammalian or (*b*) plant TF interactions with SWI/SNF CRC components. TFs are color-coded to indicate the SWI/SNF CRC subunit they contact. A Y2H screen (*gray star*) identified hundreds of SWI/SNF-interacting TFs in *Arabidopsis*. Since most of these interactions were not validated in planta, they are represented with dotted lines. Abbreviations: AP-MS, affinity purification followed by mass spectrometry; CRC, chromatin remodeling complex; TF, transcription factor; Y2H, yeast two-hybrid.

4. BIOLOGICAL ROLES AND RECRUITMENT OF SWI/SNF CRCs

4.1. Development

The role and recruitment of SWI/SNF complexes in mammalian development have been reviewed (44, 45). BAF CRCs promote both pluripotency in embryonic stem cells and differentiation into diverse cell types, tissues, and organs (44, 45). Many TFs, including pioneer TFs OCT4, NANOG, and GATA3 in mammals and GAF in *Drosophila*, recruit SWI/SNF complexes to genomic target sites (38, 45, 60) (**Figure 3***a*). In addition, specific noncoding RNAs block or promote BRG1 occupancy at genomic loci (87) (**Figure 2***c*). Indeed, Pol II inhibition and RNase treatment cause widespread dissociation of BAF from the chromatin, implicating nascent RNA in stabilizing BAF chromatin association via its SMARCC1 subunit (106).

4.1.1. Role of SWI/SNF CRCs in pluripotency in plants. As in animals, SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling ATPases contribute both to maintenance of pluripotency and to the switch to differentiation. Unlike their animal counterparts, null *syd* and *brm* mutants have pleiotropic developmental defects but are viable, whereas loss of both ATPases causes gametophyte and embryo lethality (7). SYD maintains expression of the pluripotency gene *WUS* required for stem cell maintenance and meristematic activity of the shoot (65, 112). Another class of pluripotency genes is the class 1 *KNOX* genes, including *KNAT2*, *KNAT6*, and *BREVIPEDICELLUS (BP)*. SYD downregulates *KNAT6* in differentiating leaves (111). The ASYMMETRIC LEAVES2 TF contributes to LFR occupancy at the *BP* locus to prevent leaf lobing; enhanced leaf defects are observed in *as2 lfr* double mutants (70). In the inflorescence, loss of BRM or of the dedicated BRM complex component SWI3C increases expression of *KNAT2* and *KNAT6* and results in reduced internode elongation and increased pedicel angles (149). BP directly recruits BRM to the *KNAT2* and *KNAT6* loci (149). Mutants in the recently duplicated genes *MINU1* and *MINU2*

have phenotypes reminiscent of replication-coupled chromatin assembly factors and cell cycle regulators (97). Weak/intermediate *minu1 minu2* double mutants arrest the shoot meristem and lose *WUS* expression; subsequently, one or multiple new meristems initiate and frequently fasciate (97). Single null mutants have no developmental defects, while the *minu1 minu2* double null mutant is embryo lethal (97). During leaf growth, the SS18 homologous subunit of plant SWI/SNF complexes AN3 (**Figure 1***b*), which copurifies with the SYD and BRM ATPases, toggles between cell division and expansion via interaction with different growth-regulating factor DNA-binding proteins in maize and *Arabidopsis* (81, 118).

4.1.2. SWI/SNF CRCs and differentiation in plant development. During differentiation, SYD and BRM are recruited to floral homeotic genes by the MADS-box TF SEPALLATA3 (SEP3) and by the pioneer TF LFY, and conditional *syd brm* double null mutants display strong floral homeotic defects (58, 130). The interaction between the LFY homolog RFL and the SWI/SNF ATPase SYD is conserved in rice (133). LFY interaction sites map to N-terminal domains of BRM and SYD, a 250-bp region that comprises the conserved HSA domain and the upstream HSA adjacent domain (amino acids 465–726 SYD and amino acids 638–855 BRM) (130). AP-MS of MADS-box TFs further supports SEP3 association with BRM and SYD CRCs and additionally implicates AP1, AP3, PISTILLATA, and AG in association with BRM and SYD CRCs (107). The identification two decades ago of two *syd* alleles as genetic enhancers of floral homeotic defects in weak *lfy* mutants in *Arabidopsis* was one of the first links between SWI/SNF CRCs and multicellular eukaryote development (120).

4.1.3 Onset of reproductive development. Plants can alter their form throughout their life cycle and go through distinct developmental stages controlled at the level of chromatin by the BRM SWI/SNF complex (reviewed in 113). BRM is important for the transition from seed to vegetative development, and for the juvenile to adult vegetative transition, and modulates flowering time. The effect of BRM on flowering time depends on endogenous and exogenous cues and is complex; *brm* mutants flower early in inductive photoperiod but late in noninductive conditions (30). Moreover, BRM represses expression of TFs that promote (*FT* and *SOC1*) and repress (*FLC*) flowering time and activates expression of two TFs with opposite roles in flowering time, *SVP* and *TFS1* (30, 68, 94, 113, 134). The GATA TF GCN recruits BRM to *SOC1* (134) and SOC1 recruits BRM to *TFS1* (94). In maize, a class IV HD-ZIP TF interacts with SWI3C1 to control flowering time (25).

4.2. Signaling Response: Intrinsic Cues

SWI/SNF remodelers act as the interface between chromatin and extrinsic or intrinsic cues (signaling) and alter chromatin and transcriptional programs in response to developmental and environmental cues to enhance plant growth and reproductive success (**Figure 4**). There is crosstalk between these processes: On the one hand, SWI/SNF CRCs have important roles in hormone accumulation and response; on the other hand, SWI/SNF recruitment and activity are dependent on hormonal cues. For example, chromatin remodeling and enhancer accessibility rely on SWI/SNF CRC recruitment by signaling TFs such as MONOPTEROS (MP) in response to auxin hormone sensing (110). Under low-hormone conditions, MP is prevented from contacting BRM or SYD SWI/SNF CRCs by the auxin-sensitive Aux/IAA proteins; this ensures that activation of genes that promote formation of new primordia occurs only at auxin maxima in inflorescences (131). Like LFY, MP binds to the N-terminal domain of SYD and BRM (131). Subsequent studies have identified additional links between the auxin pathway and the BRM SWI/SNF CRC, which directly promotes expression of the *PIN* auxin transport gene in the root meristem (136).



Figure 4

Chromatin remodelers are at the nexus of the interactions between signaling, TFs, and chromatin that together ensure proper organismal development and stress response. For example, SWI/SNF modulates chromatin to prevent stress responses in the absence of stress, with stress sensing in turn inactivating SWI/SNF. TFs recruit specific SWI/SNF CRC subtypes during development, and developmental fate progression requires SWI/SNF for selective enhancer activation and activity. Signaling can also gate TF–SWI/SNF interactions (auxin hormone levels control SWI/SNF interaction), while TFs tune signal production with the help of SWI/SNF CRCs. Abbreviations: CRC, chromatin remodeling complex; TF, transcription factor.

In addition, BRM and SWI3C promote gibberellin (GA) and inhibit cytokinin accumulation and response (2, 3, 29, 99, 100). *brm-1* and *swi3c* mutants have reduced levels of bioactive GA and directly activate the GA receptor *GID1*, the GA biosynthesis gene *GA3ox1*, and the GA response gene *SCL3* (2, 99). GA response is also misregulated in *syd* mutants (7). BRM and SWI3C promote expression of the cytokinin response inhibitor gene *ARR16* in leaves to trigger differentiation (29). The TEOSINTE BRANCHED, CYCLOIDEA, PCF4 (TCP4) TF recruits BRM to the *ARR16* locus, multiple *brm* alleles were identified in a genetic suppressor screen of *TCP4* gain-of-function mutants, and a large-scale, yeast two-hybrid TF interaction screen identified TCP4 as a direct interactor of BRM and SWI3C (29). In plants, many TF interactions with SWI/SNF have been mapped to the BRM or SYD ATPases, perhaps reflecting the defining role the ATPases have in forming unique SWI/SNF complex subtypes (**Figure 3b**).

4.3. Signaling Response: Abiotic Signals (Extrinsic Cues)

Due their sessile nature, plants frequently mount stress responses in changing environments. One of the most conserved plant responses to abiotic stress is partial or complete growth arrest (104). Most SWI/SNF CRCs prevent this stress response in the absence of the stress stimulus, thus optimizing resource allocation to growth and development.

4.3.1. Response to drought and high salt. For example, *brm* mutants display derepression of the drought response genes and direct BRM targets *ABI5* and *ABI3*, trigger growth arrest prior to seedling establishment at low doses of the drought hormone abscisic acid (ABA), and display increased drought tolerance (39). Adult *Arabidopsis* plants treated with ABA or salt accumulate less BRM protein and have elevated *ABI5* expression (119). BRM in turn may modulate expression of the ABA signaling phosphatase PP2C in stress conditions. In response to salt stress, the *PP2C* locus switches from a repressed to an active state characterized by nucleosome eviction. This is likely mediated by BRM as *brm-3* loss-of-function mutants display higher upregulation of *PP2C* in response to salt stress (82). Inactivation of *SWI3C* enhances plant resistance to freezing and promotes expression of cold-responsive genes (*ICE1*, *CBF1*, and *MYB15*) via binding to their promoter in a temperature-dependent manner (36). Dwarfism and reduced root elongation of *brm*

and *swi3c* mutant plants decrease when ABA response is blocked and when plants are grown at lower temperature, respectively (39, 99). Opposite to *brm* mutants, *minu1* (*AtCHR12*) mutants display reduced growth arrest in response to drought, heat, and salinity stresses (80).

4.3.2. Heat and Light Stress. SWI/SNF-mediated changes of organism tolerance to elevated temperature in yeast have been reported, in which the inactivation of SWP73 causes hypersensitivity to elevated temperature (13). In Arabidopsis, the heat-stress-induced histone deacetylase HD2C copurifies with SWI/SNF CRCs and attenuates heat stress response together with BRM (12). BRM also copurified with FORGETTER1 (FGT1) (11), an Arabidopsis ortholog of a metazoan developmental coactivator. fgt1 mutants are defective in somatic heat stress memory. Inactivation of the BRM CRC reduced both heat stress tolerance and memory in plants (11). BRM and FGT1 co-occupy a subset of loci, and fgt1 mutant plants showed altered nucleosome occupancy and positioning at shared target genes, such as HSA32 (11). SWP73A and SWP73B also bind to many temperature- and light-responsive genes (53, 66, 118). For example, in response to high light and temperature, SWP73B accumulates in the nucleus and blocks the binding of PHYTOCHROME INTERACTING FAMILY (PIF) TFs to light-responsive genes; in the dark this is reversed as SWP73B levels drop (54). In addition, PIF1 interacts with and recruits BRM to light-responsive genes (146). Similarly, the expression of maize chromatin remodeler CHC101 (SWI3B-domaincontaining protein) increases in response to UV-B, and CHC101 participates in plant acclimation to UV-B (16). Finally, decreasing SWI2/SNF2-like transcript abundance resulted in acute plant sensitivity to UV-B (17). An example of a role for BAF complexes in limiting stress responses to stress signal perception is mechanical stress in mammals. Low mechanical stress triggers an inhibitory interaction between ARID1A and two coactivators (YAP and TAZ) that prevents a stress response (19).

4.4. Signaling Response: Biotic Signals and Stress (Extrinsic Cues)

Both animal and plant SWI/SNF CRCs have been linked to pathogen response. Recently, the ncBAF subunit BRD9 was shown to inhibit glucocorticoid-mediated repression of inflammatory response in macrophages by blocking binding of the glucocorticoid receptor to a subset of its target sites (125). CRISPR screens uncovered a proviral role for SARS-CoV-2 for human BAF complexes, which may promote viral entry (129). Unlike animals, plants do not have an adaptive, antibody-based immune system and they do not have mobile cells to detect or fight an infection. Instead, plants rely on innate immunity, involving the combined action of phytohormones (salicylic acid, jasmonic acid, and ethylene) and stress-responsive genes, to defend themselves against pathogens (27). BRM-containing SWI/SNF participates in the transcriptional repression of pathogenesis-related genes in the absence of stress, as indicated by derepression of these genes in noninfected *brm101* mutant plants (7). Likewise, in the absence of stress, plant intracellular immune receptors, called nucleotide-binding leucine-rich repeat genes (NLRs), are directly silenced by SWP73A to avoid autoimmunity (47). Upon bacterial infection, plant small RNAs that silence SWP73A are upregulated, leading to immune response (47). In addition, the SYD CRC also represses the NLR gene SUPPRESSOR OF NPR1, CONSTITUTIVE1 (SNC1) in the absence of biotic stress (59). SYD-containing SWI/SNF promotes the expression of jasmonateand ethylene-responsive genes through binding to their promoter upon Botrytis cinerea infection (123). Loss of SYD activity resulted in increased sensitivity to B. cinerea but not to Pseudomonas syringae, highlighting the specificity of the SYD-mediated biotic stress tolerance (123). Moreover, SYD transcript abundance decreased upon treatment with ABA and salicylic acid but increased upon treatment with a bacterial peptide (flg22), indicating SYD may be regulated at the transcript level upon biotic stress (105). Thus, SWI/SNF CRCs frequently restrict abiotic and biotic stress responses to stress conditions to prevent resource allocation to these pathways in nonstress conditions.

5. REGULATION OF SWI/SNF ACTIVITY

5.1. Posttranslational Modifications

Differential accumulation and incorporation of paralogous subunits are not the only mechanisms to regulate cell- or locus-specific chromatin remodeler activity. In addition, posttranslational modifications and altered conformation affect SWI/SNF complex activity. Posttranslational modifications also integrate environmental and developmental signals with SWI/SNF CRCs, affecting chromatin accessibility and transcription (Figure 4). Casein kinase 2 and extracellular signalregulated kinases phosphorylate BRG1 during mitosis; the latter inactivates BRG1 and causes BRG1 dissociation from condensed chromatin. During DNA damage repair, the ATM kinase phosphorylates BRM to enhance association of its bromodomain with acetylated histones (H3K14ac) (84; reviewed in 45). SMARCD3 is phosphorylated by p38 during skeletal myogenesis, which together with MYOD enables chromatin targeting (85), and SMARCC2 phosphorylation enables neuronal differentiation (83). In plants, the BRM ATPase is constitutively bound to ABA-/drought-responsive loci to prevent their transcription in the absence of drought. Upon drought/ABA sensing, the SnRK2 kinase phosphorylates BRM at Ser1760 and Ser1762 to block BRM activity; this effect is reversed by PP2C phosphatases in the absence of the stimulus (39, 88). In addition, ubiquitin E3 ligases target BAF subunits for degradation to ensure proper complex stoichiometry in mammalian cells. In particular, the scaffold protein SMARCC1 is tightly regulated by ubiquitin-mediated degradation and stabilizes other core subunits to protect them from degradation (reviewed in 45). In Arabidopsis, BRM is targeted to the 26S proteasome for degradation in response to high boron levels to avoid DNA double-strand break in the root meristem (96). Likewise, Arabidopsis BRM is stabilized in roots via interaction with the SUMO E3 ligase MMS21 (148).

5.2. SWI/SNF Conformers and Prion-Like Domains

Protein conformers (protein isoforms that adopt different 3D conformations) connect genotype and environment and could possibly provide protein-based memory (24). Amyloid aggregateforming prions harbor low-complexity protein regions, enriched in glutamine/asparagine (Q/N) residues, or short amyloid-prone sequences in their prion domains (PrDs) that can propagate prion conformers (95). Yeast Swi1, a subunit of the vSWI/SNF CRC, can form a prion state [SWI⁺] and contains a PrD at its N terminus (amino acids 1-30), which is necessary and sufficient for self-perpetuation of the prion state (35). $[SWT^+]$ also triggers aggregation of several TFs (28, 35). [SWI+] shows enhanced sensitivity to environmental stress, characterized by partial loss-of-function and limited gain-of-function effects (28, 74). The role of the Q/N-rich canonical domain of the Swi1 orthologs in other organisms has not been explored. In addition, fusion proteins consisting of a prion-like domain (PLD) from one of the FET proteins (FUS, EWS1, or TAF15) and a TF DNA-binding domain can redirect BRG1 or other BAF CRC components to tumor-specific enhancers via PLD-PLD interactions to form condensates on DNA and globally rewire transcriptional programs (10, 23). In Arabidopsis, the PLAAC algorithm predicted hundreds of proteins with PLDs across the full proteome, including SWI/SNF CRC components BRM, SWI3C, AN3, and SWP73B (18, 89). In yeast, histidine residues in the N-terminal QLC (glutamine-rich low-complexity) domain of ySNF5 sense transient acidic pH during glucose starvation, which triggers a conformational expansion of the SNF5 QLC to facilitate interaction with TFs that recruit vSWI/SNF to glucose-repressed loci (37). Thus, many different process-specific SWI/SNF activities can be generated by changes in CRC composition, covalent modifications (posttranslational modifications) or protein conformation, or the chromatin context at target loci.

SUMMARY POINTS

Novel insight has been gained into SWI/SNF complex structures by cryo-electron microscopy and into the activity of these complexes by tethering them to chromatin or by triggering their depletion in animal cells. Across-kingdom comparisons have uncovered many similarities in composition, role, and regulation of SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complexes (CRCs). Some of these recent findings are summarized below.

- 1. Two distinct architectures of the SWI/SNF complex (cBAF and ncBAF) are conserved in fungi, animals, and plants.
- 2. Whereas different SWI/SNF subtypes are defined by nonenzymatic subunits in animals, they likely form around distinct ATPases in plants.
- 3. SWI/SNF CRCs in animals are required to initiate and maintain enhancer accessibility.
- 4. SWI/SNF CRCs mainly oppose Polycomb repression but can indirectly or directly promote Polycomb silencing in eukaryotes.
- 5. RNA–SWI/SNF interactions underpin recruitment, transcription, DNA methylation, splicing, and microRNA maturation.
- 6. Eukaryote SWI/SNF complexes have conserved roles both in promotion of pluripotency and in differentiation.
- 7. SWI/SNF CRCs frequently prevent stress responses in the absence of the stress stimulus, perhaps to optimize resource allocation to growth and development.
- 8. SWI/SNF activities are stimulus gated via complex subunit abundance, posttranslational modifications, prion-like domains, and the local chromatin context.

FUTURE ISSUES

- 1. Do different plant CRC subtypes have unique nuclear roles or contribute differentially to gene expression via accessibility of core promoters, proximal enhancers, or distal enhancers?
- 2. Are there tissue-specific variants of the BRM, SYD, or MINU SWI/SNF CRCs in plants and what are their defining subunits?
- 3. What is the effect of acute SWI/SNF complex depletion on enhancer activity or on Polycomb repression in plants?
- 4. What is the role of nascent or long noncoding RNAs in SWI/SNF CRC recruitment or activity in plants?

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Aman Husbands for feedback on this review. Work on chromatin in the Wagner lab is funded by National Science Foundation (NSF) IOS Research-PGR 1953279 and NSF MCB 2224729.

LITERATURE CITED

- Alpsoy A, Dykhuizen EC. 2018. Glioma tumor suppressor candidate region gene 1 (GLTSCR1) and its paralog GLTSCR1-like form SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling subcomplexes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 293:3892– 903
- 2. Archacki R, Buszewicz D, Sarnowski TJ, Sarnowska E, Rolicka AT, et al. 2013. BRAHMA ATPase of the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex acts as a positive regulator of gibberellin-mediated responses in Arabidopsis. *PLOS ONE* 8:e58588
- Archacki R, Sarnowski TJ, Halibart-Puzio J, Brzeska K, Buszewicz D, et al. 2009. Genetic analysis of functional redundancy of BRM ATPase and ATSWI3C subunits of *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling complexes. *Planta* 229:1281–92
- 4. Archacki R, Yatusevich R, Buszewicz D, Krzyczmonik K, Patryn J, et al. 2017. Arabidopsis SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex binds both promoters and terminators to regulate gene expression. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 45:3116–29
- 5. Baker RW, Reimer JM, Carman PJ, Turegun B, Arakawa T, et al. 2021. Structural insights into assembly and function of the RSC chromatin remodeling complex. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 28:71–80
- Barutcu AR, Lajoie BR, Fritz AJ, McCord RP, Nickerson JA, et al. 2016. SMARCA4 regulates gene expression and higher order chromatin structure in proliferating mammary epithelial cells. *Genome Res.* 26:1188–201
- Bezhani S, Winter C, Hershman S, Wagner JD, Kennedy JF, et al. 2007. Unique, shared, and redundant roles for the *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling ATPases BRAHMA and SPLAYED. *Plant Cell* 19:403–16
- 8. Bieluszewski T, Galganski L, Sura W, Bieluszewska A, Abram M, et al. 2015. AtEAF1 is a potential platform protein for Arabidopsis NuA4 acetyltransferase complex. *BMC Plant Biol.* 15:75
- Blumli S, Wiechens N, Wu MY, Singh V, Gierlinski M, et al. 2021. Acute depletion of the ARID1A subunit of SWI/SNF complexes reveals distinct pathways for activation and repression of transcription. *Cell Rep.* 37:109943
- 10. Boulay G, Sandoval GJ, Riggi N, Iyer S, Buisson R, et al. 2017. Cancer-specific retargeting of BAF complexes by a prion-like domain. *Cell* 171:163–78.e19
- 11. Brzezinka K, Altmann S, Czesnick H, Nicolas P, Gorka M, et al. 2016. *Arabidopsis* FORGETTER1 mediates stress-induced chromatin memory through nucleosome remodeling. *eLife* 5:e17061
- 12. Buszewicz D, Archacki R, Palusiński A, Kotliński M, Fogtman A, et al. 2016. HD2C histone deacetylase and a SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling complex interact and both are involved in mediating the heat stress response in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Environ.* 39:2108–22
- Cairns BR, Levinson RS, Yamamoto KR, Kornberg R. 1996. Essential role of Swp73p in the function of yeast Swi/Snf complex. *Genes Dev.* 10:2131–44
- 14. Campi M, D'Andrea L, Emiliani J, Casati P. 2012. Participation of chromatin-remodeling proteins in the repair of ultraviolet-B-damaged DNA. *Plant Physiol.* 158:981–95
- Carissimi C, Laudadio I, Cipolletta E, Gioiosa S, Mihailovich M, et al. 2015. ARGONAUTE2 cooperates with SWI/SNF complex to determine nucleosome occupancy at human transcription start sites. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 43:1498–512
- Casati P, Campi M, Chu F, Suzuki N, Maltby D, et al. 2008. Histone acetylation and chromatin remodeling are required for UV-B-dependent transcriptional activation of regulated genes in maize. *Plant Cell* 20:827–42
- Casati P, Stapleton AE, Blum JE, Walbot V. 2006. Genome-wide analysis of high-altitude maize and gene knockdown stocks implicates chromatin remodeling proteins in response to UV-B. *Plant J.* 46:613–27

- Chakrabortee S, Kayatekin C, Newby GA, Mendillo ML, Lancaster A, Lindquist S. 2016. Luminidependens (LD) is an Arabidopsis protein with prion behavior. *PNAS* 113:6065–70
- Chang L, Azzolin L, Di Biagio D, Zanconato F, Battilana G, et al. 2018. The SWI/SNF complex is a mechanoregulated inhibitor of YAP and TAZ. *Nature* 563:265–69
- Clapier CR, Iwasa J, Cairns BR, Peterson CL. 2017. Mechanisms of action and regulation of ATPdependent chromatin-remodelling complexes. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 18:407–22
- Cristini A, Groh M, Kristiansen MS, Gromak N. 2018. RNA/DNA hybrid interactome identifies DXH9 as a molecular player in transcriptional termination and R-loop-associated DNA damage. *Cell Rep.* 23:1891–905
- Damelin M, Simon I, Moy TI, Wilson B, Komili S, et al. 2002. The genome-wide localization of Rsc9, a component of the RSC chromatin-remodeling complex, changes in response to stress. *Mol. Cell* 9:563–73
- Davis RB, Kaur T, Moosa MM, Banerjee PR. 2021. FUS oncofusion protein condensates recruit mSWI/SNF chromatin remodeler via heterotypic interactions between prion-like domains. *Protein Sci.* 30:1454–66
- 24. Dennis EM, Garcia DM. 2022. Biochemical principles in prion-based inheritance. Epigenomes 6:4
- 25. Depège-Fargeix N, Javelle M, Chambrier P, Frangne N, Gerentes D, et al. 2011. Functional characterization of the HD-ZIP IV transcription factor OCL1 from maize. *J. Exp. Bot.* 62:293–305
- 26. Diego-Martin B, Pérez-Alemany J, Candela-Ferre J, Corbalán-Acedo A, Pereyra J, et al. 2022. The TRIPLE PHD FINGERS proteins are required for SWI/SNF complex-mediated +1 nucleosome positioning and transcription start site determination in Arabidopsis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 50:10399–417
- Ding B, Wang G-L. 2015. Chromatin versus pathogens: the function of epigenetics in plant immunity. Front. Plant Sci. 6:675
- Du Z, Regan J, Bartom E, Wu W-S, Zhang L, et al. 2020. Elucidating the regulatory mechanism of Swi1 prion in global transcription and stress responses. *Sci. Rep.* 10:21838
- Efroni I, Han S-K, Kim HJ, Wu M-F, Steiner E, et al. 2013. Regulation of leaf maturation by chromatinmediated modulation of cytokinin responses. *Dev. Cell* 24:438–45
- Farrona S, Hurtado L, March-Díaz R, Schmitz RJ, Florencio FJ, et al. 2011. Brahma is required for proper expression of the floral repressor FLC in Arabidopsis. PLOS ONE 6:e17997
- Feng J, Xu X, Fan X, Yi Q, Tang L. 2021. BAF57/SMARCE1 interacting with splicing factor SRSF1 regulates mechanical stress-induced alternative splicing of cyclin D1. *Genes* 12:306
- Gañez-Zapater A, Mackowiak SD, Guo Y, Tarbier M, Jordán-Pla A, et al. 2022. The SWI/SNF subunit BRG1 affects alternative splicing by changing RNA binding factor interactions with nascent RNA. *Mol. Genet. Genom.* 297:463–84
- Gao X, Tate P, Hu P, Tjian R, Skarnes WC, Wang Z. 2008. ES cell pluripotency and germ-layer formation require the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling component BAF250a. PNAS 105:6656–61
- Gatchalian J, Malik S, Ho J, Lee DS, Kelso TWR, et al. 2018. A non-canonical BRD9-containing BAF chromatin remodeling complex regulates naive pluripotency in mouse embryonic stem cells. *Nat. Commun.* 9:5139
- Goncharoff DK, Du Z, Li L. 2018. A brief overview of the Swi1 prion—[SW1⁺]. FEMS Yeast Res. 18:foy061
- Gratkowska-Zmuda DM, Kubala S, Sarnowska E, Cwiek P, Oksinska P, et al. 2020. The SWI/SNF ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complex in Arabidopsis responds to environmental changes in temperature-dependent manner. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 21:762
- 37. Gutierrez JI, Brittingham GP, Karadeniz Y, Tran KD, Dutta A, et al. 2022. SWI/SNF senses carbon starvation with a pH-sensitive low-complexity sequence. *eLife* 11:e70344
- Hainer SJ, Boskovic A, McCannell KN, Rando OJ, Fazzio TG. 2019. Profiling of pluripotency factors in single cells and early embryos. *Cell* 177:1319–29.e11
- Han S-K, Sang Y, Rodrigues A, BIOL425 F2010, Wu M-F, et al. 2012. The SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPase BRAHMA represses abscisic acid responses in the absence of the stress stimulus in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 24(12):4892–906
- Han Y, Reyes AA, Malik S, He Y. 2020. Cryo-EM structure of SWI/SNF complex bound to a nucleosome. *Nature* 579:452–55

37. Depending on environmental cues, low-pH-mediated extension of a disordered domain in SNF5 regulates interaction with TFs.

- 41. Hays E, Nettleton E, Carter C, Morales M, Vo L, et al. 2020. The SWI/SNF ATPase BRG1 stimulates DNA end resection and homologous recombination by reducing nucleosome density at DNA double strand breaks and by promoting the recruitment of the CtIP nuclease. *Cell Cycle* 19:3096–114
- 42. He S, Wu Z, Tian Y, Yu Z, Yu J, et al. 2020. Structure of nucleosome-bound human BAF complex. *Science* 367:875–81
- 43. Hernández-García J, Diego-Martin B, Kuo PH, Jami-Alahmadi Y, Vashisht AA, et al. 2022. Comprehensive identification of SWI/SNF complex subunits underpins deep eukaryotic ancestry and reveals new plant components. *Commun. Biol.* 5:549
- 44. Ho L, Crabtree GR. 2010. Chromatin remodelling during development. Nature 463:474-84
- Ho PJ, Lloyd SM, Bao X. 2019. Unwinding chromatin at the right places: how BAF is targeted to specific genomic locations during development. *Development* 146:dev178780
- Hota SK, Rao KS, Blair AP, Khalilimeybodi A, Hu KM, et al. 2022. Brahma safeguards canalization of cardiac mesoderm differentiation. *Nature* 602:129–34
- 47. Huang CY, Rangel DS, Qin X, Bui C, Li R, et al. 2021. The chromatin-remodeling protein BAF60/SWP73A regulates the plant immune receptor NLRs. *Cell Host Microbe* 29:425–34.e4
- Huber FM, Greenblatt SM, Davenport AM, Martinez C, Xu Y, et al. 2017. Histone-binding of DPF2 mediates its repressive role in myeloid differentiation. *PNAS* 114:6016–21
- Ito T, Watanabe H, Yamamichi N, Kondo S, Tando T, et al. 2008. Brm transactivates the telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) gene and modulates the splicing patterns of its transcripts in concert with p54^{nrb}. *Biochem. 7*, 411:201–9
- Iurlaro M, Stadler MB, Masoni F, Jagani Z, Galli GG, Schubeler D. 2021. Mammalian SWI/SNF continuously restores local accessibility to chromatin. *Nat. Genet.* 53:279–87
- Jarończyk K, Sosnowska K, Zaborowski A, Pupel P, Bucholc M, et al. 2021. Bromodomain-containing subunits BRD1, BRD2, and BRD13 are required for proper functioning of SWI/SNF complexes in *Arabidopsis. Plant Commun.* 2:100174
- 52. Jégu T, Domenichini S, Blein T, Ariel F, Christ A, et al. 2015. A SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling protein controls cytokinin production through the regulation of chromatin architecture. PLOS ONE 10:e0138276
- 53. Jégu T, Latrasse D, Delarue M, Hirt H, Domenichini S, et al. 2014. The BAF60 subunit of the SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complex directly controls the formation of a gene loop at *FLOWERING LOCUS C* in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 26:538–51
- 54. Jégu T, Veluchamy A, Ramirez-Prado JS, Rizzi-Paillet C, Perez M, et al. 2017. The Arabidopsis SWI/SNF protein BAF60 mediates seedling growth control by modulating DNA accessibility. *Genome Biol.* 18:114
- Jerzmanowski A. 2007. SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling and linker histones in plants. *Biochim. Biophys.* Acta Gene Struct. Expr. 1769:330–45
- 56. Jian Y, Shim W-B, Ma Z. 2021. Multiple functions of SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex in plant-pathogen interactions. *Stress Biol.* 1:18
- 57. Jiang J, Mao N, Hu H, Tang J, Han D, et al. 2019. A SWI/SNF subunit regulates chromosomal dissociation of structural maintenance complex 5 during DNA repair in plant cells. *PNAS* 116:15288–96
- 58. Jin R, Klasfeld S, Zhu Y, Fernandez Garcia M, Xiao J, et al. 2021. LEAFY is a pioneer transcription factor and licenses cell reprogramming to floral fate. *Nat. Commun.* 12:626
- Johnson KCM, Xia S, Feng X, Li X. 2015. The chromatin remodeler SPLAYED negatively regulates SNC1-mediated immunity. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 56:1616–23
- Judd J, Duarte FM, Lis JT. 2021. Pioneer-like factor GAF cooperates with PBAP (SWI/SNF) and NURF (ISWI) to regulate transcription. *Genes Dev.* 35:147–56
- 61. Kadoch C, Crabtree GR. 2015. Mammalian SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complexes and cancer: mechanistic insights gained from human genomics. *Sci. Adv.* 1:e1500447
- 62. Kadoch C, Williams RT, Calarco JP, Miller EL, Weber CM, et al. 2017. Dynamics of BAF-Polycomb complex opposition on heterochromatin in normal and oncogenic states. *Nat. Genet.* 49:213–22
- 63. Kingston RE, Tamkun JW. 2014. Transcriptional regulation by trithorax-group proteins. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 6:a019349
- 64. Kubik S, Bruzzone MJ, Challal D, Dreos R, Mattarocci S, et al. 2019. Opposing chromatin remodelers control transcription initiation frequency and start site selection. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 26:744–54

43. This study provides evolutionary evidence for the cBAF–ncBAF dichotomy in plants.

58. LEAFY is a pioneer TF that licenses cell fate changes via H1 linker histone displacement and SWI/SNF recruitment to target loci.

- Kwon CS, Chen C, Wagner D. 2005. WUSCHEL is a primary target for transcriptional regulation by SPLAYED in dynamic control of stem cell fate in *Arabidopsis. Genes Dev.* 19:992–1003
- Kwon CS, Wagner D. 2007. Unwinding chromatin for development and growth: a few genes at a time. Trends Genet. 23:403–12
- Lai X, Blanc-Mathieu R, GrandVuillemin L, Huang Y, Stigliani A, et al. 2021. The LEAFY floral regulator displays pioneer transcription factor properties. *Mol. Plant* 14:829–37
- Li C, Chen C, Gao L, Yang S, Nguyen V, et al. 2015. The *Arabidopsis* SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeler BRAHMA regulates Polycomb function during vegetative development and directly activates the flowering repressor gene SVP. PLOS Genet. 11:e1004944
- Li C, Gu L, Gao L, Chen C, Wei C-Q, et al. 2016. Concerted genomic targeting of H3K27 demethylase REF6 and chromatin-remodeling ATPase BRM in *Arabidopsis*. *Nat. Genet.* 48:687–93
- Lin X, Gu D, Zhao H, Peng Y, Zhang G, et al. 2018. LFR is functionally associated with AS2 to mediate leaf development in Arabidopsis. *Plant J*. 95(4):598–612. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.13973
- Lin X, Yuan C, Zhu B, Yuan T, Li X, et al. 2021. LFR physically and genetically interacts with SWI/SNF component SWI3B to regulate leaf blade development in Arabidopsis. *Front. Plant Sci.* 12:717649. Erratum. 2022. *Front. Plant Sci.* 13:901613
- Liu C, Wang C, Wang G, Becker C, Zaidem M, Weigel D. 2016. Genome-wide analysis of chromatin packing in *Arabidopsis thaliana* at single-gene resolution. *Genome Res.* 26:1057–68
- 73. Liu C, Xin Y, Xu L, Cai Z, Xue Y, et al. 2018. *Arabidopsis* ARGONAUTE 1 binds chromatin to promote gene transcription in response to hormones and stresses. *Dev. Cell* 44:348–61.e7
- 74. Malovichko YV, Antonets KS, Maslova AR, Andreeva EA, Inge-Vechtomov SG, Nizhnikov AA. 2019. RNA sequencing reveals specific transcriptomic signatures distinguishing effects of the [SWI⁺] prion and SWII deletion in yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genes 10:212
- Marino MM, Rega C, Russo R, Valletta M, Gentile MT, et al. 2019. Interactome mapping defines BRG1, a component of the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex, as a new partner of the transcriptional regulator CTCF. *J. Biol. Chem.* 294:861–73
- 76. Mashtalir N, Dao HT, Sankar A, Liu H, Corin AJ, et al. 2021. Chromatin landscape signals differentially dictate the activities of mSWI/SNF family complexes. *Science* 373:306–15
- Mashtalir N, D'Avino AR, Michel BC, Luo J, Pan J, et al. 2018. Modular organization and assembly of SWI/SNF family chromatin remodeling complexes. *Cell* 175:1272–88.e20
- Michel BC, D'Avino AR, Cassel SH, Mashtalir N, McKenzie ZM, et al. 2018. A non-canonical SWI/SNF complex is a synthetic lethal target in cancers driven by BAF complex perturbation. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 20:1410–20
- 79. Middeljans E, Wan X, Jansen PW, Sharma V, Stunnenberg HG, Logie C. 2012. SS18 together with animal-specific factors defines human BAF-type SWI/SNF complexes. *PLOS ONE* 7:e33834
- Mlynárová L, Nap J-P, Bisseling T. 2007. The SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling gene AtCHR12 mediates temporary growth arrest in Arabidopsis thaliana upon perceiving environmental stress. Plant J. 51:874–85
- Nelissen H, Eeckhout D, Demuynck K, Persiau G, Walton A, et al. 2015. Dynamic changes in AN-GUSTIFOLIA3 complex composition reveal a growth regulatory mechanism in the maize leaf. *Plant Cell* 27:1605–19
- Nguyen NH, Jung C, Cheong JJ. 2019. Chromatin remodeling for the transcription of type 2C protein phosphatase genes in response to salt stress. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 141:325–31
- Ochoa D, Jarnuczak AF, Viéitez C, Gehre M, Soucheray M, et al. 2020. The functional landscape of the human phosphoproteome. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 38:365–73
- Padilla-Benavides T, Haokip DT, Yoon Y, Reyes-Gutierrez P, Rivera-Pérez JA, Imbalzano AN. 2020. CK2-dependent phosphorylation of the Brg1 chromatin remodeling enzyme occurs during mitosis. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 21:923
- 85. Padilla-Benavides T, Reyes-Gutierrez P, Imbalzano AN. 2020. Regulation of the mammalian SWI/SNF family of chromatin remodeling enzymes by phosphorylation during myogenesis. *Biology* 9:152
- Patel AB, Moore CM, Greber BJ, Luo J, Zukin SA, et al. 2019. Architecture of the chromatin remodeler RSC and insights into its nucleosome engagement. *eLife* 8:e54449

76. A comprehensive analysis of the relationship between chromatin remodeling by BAF complexes and histone modifications.

- 87. Patty BJ, Hainer SJ. 2020. Non-coding RNAs and nucleosome remodeling complexes: an intricate regulatory relationship. *Biology* 9:213
- Peirats-Llobet M, Han S-K, Gonzalez-Guzman M, Jeong CW, Rodriguez L, et al. 2016. A direct link between abscisic acid sensing and the chromatin-remodeling ATPase BRAHMA via core ABA signaling pathway components. *Mol. Plant* 9:136–47
- Powers SK, Holehouse AS, Korasick DA, Schreiber KH, Clark NM, et al. 2019. Nucleo-cytoplasmic partitioning of ARF proteins controls auxin responses in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Cell* 76:177–90.e5
- 90. Qi D, Wen Q, Meng Z, Yuan S, Guo H, et al. 2020. OsLFR is essential for early endosperm and embryo development by interacting with SWI/SNF complex members in *Oryza sativa*. *Plant J*. 104:901–16
- 91. Rendina R, Strangi A, Avallone B, Giordano E. 2010. Bap170, a subunit of the Drosophila PBAP chromatin remodeling complex, negatively regulates the EGFR signaling. *Genetics* 186:167–81
- Ribeiro-Silva C, Vermeulen W, Lans H. 2019. SWI/SNF: complex complexes in genome stability and cancer. DNA Repair 77:87–95
- Ricci WA, Lu Z, Ji L, Marand AP, Ethridge CL, et al. 2019. Widespread long-range *cis*-regulatory elements in the maize genome. *Nat. Plants* 5:1237–49
- 94. Richter R, Kinoshita A, Vincent C, Martinez-Gallegos R, Gao H, et al. 2019. Floral regulators FLC and SOC1 directly regulate expression of the B3-type transcription factor TARGET OF FLC AND SVP 1 at the Arabidopsis shoot apex via antagonistic chromatin modifications. *PLOS Genet.* 15:e1008065
- Sabate R, Rousseau F, Schymkowitz J, Ventura S. 2015. What makes a protein sequence a prion? PLOS Comput. Biol. 11:e1004013
- 96. Sakamoto T, Tsujimoto-Inui Y, Sotta N, Hirakawa T, Matsunaga TM, et al. 2018. Proteasomal degradation of BRAHMA promotes boron tolerance in *Arabidopsis. Nat. Commun.* 9:5285
- Sang Y, Silva-Ortega CO, Wu S, Yamaguchi N, Wu M-F, et al. 2012. Mutations in two noncanonical Arabidopsis SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPases cause embryogenesis and stem cell maintenance defects. *Plant J*. 72:1000–14
- Sarnowska E, Gratkowska DM, Sacharowski SP, Cwiek P, Tohge T, et al. 2016. The role of SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complexes in hormone crosstalk. *Trends Plant Sci.* 21:594–608
- Sarnowska EA, Rolicka AT, Bucior E, Cwiek P, Tohge T, et al. 2013. DELLA-interacting SWI3C core subunit of switch/sucrose nonfermenting chromatin remodeling complex modulates gibberellin responses and hormonal cross talk in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 163:305–17
- Sarnowski TJ, Ríos G, Jásik J, Świeżewski S, Kaczanowski S, et al. 2005. SWI3 subunits of putative SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complexes play distinct roles during *Arabidopsis* development. *Plant Cell* 17:2454–72
- Schick S, Grosche S, Kohl KE, Drpic D, Jaeger MG, et al. 2021. Acute BAF perturbation causes immediate changes in chromatin accessibility. *Nat. Genet.* 53:269–78
- Shaked H, Avivi-Ragolsky N, Levy AA. 2006. Involvement of the Arabidopsis SW12/SNF2 chromatin remodeling gene family in DNA damage response and recombination. Genetics 173:985–94
- Shao Z, Raible F, Mollaaghababa R, Guyon JR, Wu CT, et al. 1999. Stabilization of chromatin structure by PRC1, a Polycomb complex. *Cell* 98:37–46
- 104. Shinozaki K, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2000. Molecular responses to dehydration and low temperature: differences and cross-talk between two stress signaling pathways. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 3:217–23
- 105. Shu J, Chen C, Li C, Thapa RK, Song J, et al. 2021. Genome-wide occupancy of *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF chromatin remodeler SPLAYED provides insights into its interplay with its close homolog BRAHMA and Polycomb proteins. *Plant J*. 106:200–13
- 106. Skalska L, Begley V, Beltran M, Lukauskas S, Khandelwal G, et al. 2021. Nascent RNA antagonizes the interaction of a set of regulatory proteins with chromatin. *Mol. Cell* 81:2944–59.e10
- Smaczniak C, Immink RG, Muiño JM, Blanvillain R, Busscher M, et al. 2012. Characterization of MADS-domain transcription factor complexes in *Arabidopsis* flower development. *PNAS* 109:1560–65
- St Pierre R, Collings CK, Samé Guerra DD, Widmer CJ, Bolonduro O, et al. 2022. SMARCE1 deficiency generates a targetable mSWI/SNF dependency in clear cell meningioma. *Nat. Genet.* 54:861–73
- Stanton BZ, Hodges C, Calarco JP, Braun SM, Ku WL, et al. 2017. Smarca4 ATPase mutations disrupt direct eviction of PRC1 from chromatin. Nat. Genet. 49:282–88

- 110. Strader L, Wagner D, Weijers D. 2021. Plant transcription factors—being in the right place with the right company. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 65:102136
- 111. Su Y, Kwon CS, Bezhani S, Huvermann B, Chen C, et al. 2006. The N-terminal ATPase AThook-containing region of the Arabidopsis chromatin-remodeling protein SPLAYED is sufficient for biological activity. *Plant J*. 46:685–99
- 112. Sun B, Zhou Y, Cai J, Shang E, Yamaguchi N, et al. 2019. Integration of transcriptional repression and Polycomb-mediated silencing of *WUSCHEL* in floral meristems. *Plant Cell* 31:1488–505
- Thouly C, Le Masson M, Lai X, Carles CC, Vachon G. 2020. Unwinding BRAHMA functions in plants. Genes 11:90
- 114. Trizzino M, Barbieri E, Petracovici A, Wu S, Welsh SA, et al. 2018. The tumor suppressor ARID1A controls global transcription via pausing of RNA Polymerase II. *Cell Rep.* 23:3933–45
- 115. Tsai S, Fournier LA, Chang EY, Wells JP, Minaker SW, et al. 2021. ARID1A regulates R-loop associated DNA replication stress. *PLOS Genet.* 17:e1009238
- Valencia AM, Collings CK, Dao HT, St Pierre R, Cheng Y-C, et al. 2019. Recurrent SMARCB1 mutations reveal a nucleosome acidic patch interaction site that potentiates mSWI/SNF complex chromatin remodeling. *Cell* 179:1342–56.e23
- Venkataramanan S, Douglass S, Galivanche AR, Johnson TL. 2017. The chromatin remodeling complex Swi/Snf regulates splicing of meiotic transcripts in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Nucleic Acids Res. 45:7708–21
- Vercruyssen L, Verkest A, Gonzalez N, Heyndrickx KS, Eeckhout D, et al. 2014. ANGUSTIFOLIA3 binds to SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complexes to regulate transcription during *Arabidopsis* leaf development. *Plant Cell* 26:210–29
- 119. Vicente J, Mendiondo GM, Movahedi M, Peirats-Llobet M, Juan Y-T, et al. 2017. The Cys-Arg/N-end rule pathway is a general sensor of abiotic stress in flowering plants. *Curr. Biol.* 27:3183–90.e4
- 120. Wagner D, Meyerowitz EM. 2002. SPLAYED, a novel SWI/SNF ATPase homolog, controls reproductive development in *Arabidopsis. Curr. Biol.* 12:85–94
- 121. Wagner FR, Dienemann C, Wang H, Stutzer A, Tegunov D, et al. 2020. Structure of SWI/SNF chromatin remodeller RSC bound to a nucleosome. *Nature* 579:448–51
- 122. Waldholm J, Wang Z, Brodin D, Tyagi A, Yu S, et al. 2011. SWI/SNF regulates the alternative processing of a specific subset of pre-mRNAs in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *BMC Mol. Biol.* 12:46
- 123. Walley JW, Rowe HC, Xiao Y, Chehab EW, Kliebenstein DJ, et al. 2008. The chromatin remodeler SPLAYED regulates specific stress signaling pathways. *PLOS Pathog.* 4:e1000237
- Wang C, Guo Z, Zhan X, Yang F, Wu M, Zhang X. 2020. Structure of the yeast Swi/Snf complex in a nucleosome free state. *Nat. Commun.* 11:3398
- 125. Wang L, Oh TG, Magida J, Estepa G, Obayomi SMB, et al. 2021. Bromodomain containing 9 (BRD9) regulates macrophage inflammatory responses by potentiating glucocorticoid receptor activity. PNAS 118:e2109517118
- 126. Wang Z, Ma Z, Castillo-González C, Sun D, Li Y, et al. 2018. SWI2/SNF2 ATPase CHR2 remodels pri-miRNAs via Serrate to impede miRNA production. *Nature* 557:516–21
- 127. Wang Z, Yuan T, Yuan C, Niu Y, Sun D, Cui S. 2009. *LFR*, which encodes a novel nuclear-localized Armadillo-repeat protein, affects multiple developmental processes in the aerial organs in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 69:121–31
- 128. Weber CM, Hafner A, Kirkland JG, Braun SMG, Stanton BZ, et al. 2021. mSWI/SNF promotes Polycomb repression both directly and through genome-wide redistribution. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 28:501–11
- Wei J, Alfajaro MM, DeWeirdt PC, Hanna RE, Lu-Culligan WJ, et al. 2021. Genome-wide CRISPR screens reveal host factors critical for SARS-CoV-2 infection. *Cell* 184:76–91.e13
- Wu M-F, Sang Y, Bezhani S, Yamaguchi N, Han S-K, et al. 2012. SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPases overcome Polycomb repression and control floral organ identity with the LEAFY and SEPALLATA3 transcription factors. *PNAS* 109:3576–81
- 131. Wu M-F, Yamaguchi N, Xiao J, Bargmann B, Estelle M, et al. 2015. Auxin-regulated chromatin switch directs acquisition of flower primordium founder fate. *eLife* 4:e09269
- 132. Xu Y, Guo C, Zhou B, Li C, Wang H, et al. 2016. Regulation of vegetative phase change by SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPase BRAHMA. *Plant Physiol.* 172:2416–28

128. Rapid depletion reveals dynamic interplay between opposite and synergistic roles of SWI/SNF and Polycomb activities in embryonic stem cells.

- 133. Xun Q, Mei M, Song Y, Rong C, Liu J, et al. 2022. SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPases SPLAYED and BRAHMA control embryo development in rice. *Plant Cell Rep.* 41:1389–401
- 134. Yang J, Xu Y, Wang J, Gao S, Huang Y, et al. 2022. The chromatin remodelling ATPase BRAHMA interacts with GATA-family transcription factor GNC to regulate flowering time in Arabidopsis. *J. Exp. Bot.* 73:835–47
- 135. Yang J, Yuan L, Yen M-R, Zheng F, Ji R, et al. 2020. SWI3B and HDA6 interact and are required for transposon silencing in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 102:809–22
- 136. Yang S, Li C, Zhao L, Gao S, Lu J, et al. 2015. The Arabidopsis SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPase BRAHMA targets directly to PINs and is required for root stem cell niche maintenance. *Plant Cell* 27:1670–80
- 137. Yang T, Wang D, Tian G, Sun L, Yang M, et al. 2022. Chromatin remodeling complexes regulate genome architecture in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 34:2638–51
- 138. Ye Y, Wu H, Chen K, Clapier CR, Verma N, et al. 2019. Structure of the RSC complex bound to the nucleosome. *Science* 366:838–43
- Yu S, Jordán-Pla A, Gañez-Zapater A, Jain S, Rolicka A, et al. 2018. SWI/SNF interacts with cleavage and polyadenylation factors and facilitates pre-mRNA 3' end processing. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 46:8557–73
- 140. Yu X, Meng X, Liu Y, Wang X, Wang T-J, et al. 2019. The chromatin remodeler ZmCHB101 impacts alternative splicing contexts in response to osmotic stress. *Plant Cell Rep.* 38:131–45
- 141. Yu Y, Fu W, Xu J, Lei Y, Song X, et al. 2021. Bromodomain-containing proteins BRD1, BRD2, and BRD13 are core subunits of SWI/SNF complexes and vital for their genomic targeting in *Arabidopsis*. *Mol. Plant* 14:888–904
- 142. Yu Y, Liang Z, Song X, Fu W, Xu J, et al. 2020. BRAHMA-interacting proteins BRIP1 and BRIP2 are core subunits of *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF complexes. *Nat. Plants* 6:996–1007
- Yuan J, Chen K, Zhang W, Chen Z. 2022. Structure of human chromatin-remodelling PBAF complex bound to a nucleosome. *Nature* 605:166–71
- 144. Zaret KS. 2020. Pioneer transcription factors initiating gene network changes. Annu. Rev. Genet. 54:367– 85
- 145. Zeng L, Zhang Q, Li S, Plotnikov AN, Walsh MJ, Zhou MM. 2010. Mechanism and regulation of acetylated histone binding by the tandem PHD finger of DPF3b. *Nature* 466:258–62
- 146. Zhang D, Li Y, Zhang X, Zha P, Lin R. 2017. The SWI2/SNF2 chromatin-remodeling ATPase BRAHMA regulates chlorophyll biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis. Mol. Plant* 10:155–67
- Zhang H, Lang Z, Zhu JK. 2018. Dynamics and function of DNA methylation in plants. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 19:489–506
- Zhang J, Lai J, Wang F, Yang S, He Z, et al. 2017. A SUMO ligase AtMMS21 regulates the stability of the chromatin remodeler BRAHMA in root development. *Plant Physiol.* 173:1574–82
- 149. Zhao M, Yang S, Chen C-Y, Li C, Shan W, et al. 2015. Arabidopsis BREVIPEDICELLUS interacts with the SWI2/SNF2 chromatin remodeling ATPase BRAHMA to regulate KNAT2 and KNAT6 expression in control of inflorescence architecture. PLOS Genet. 11:e1005125
- 150. Guo J, Cai G, Li Y-Q, Zhang Y-X, Su Y-N, et al. 2022. Comprehensive characterization of three classes of *Arabidopsis* SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling complexes. *Nat. Plants* 8:1423–39

137. CRCs, including SWI/SNF, fine-tune the A/B genome compartmentalization in *Arabidopsis* through maintenance of nucleosome occupancy and H3K27me3 in B compartments.

142. GLTSCR1/1Lhomologs BRIP1/2 interact physically and functionally with BRM, linking BRM to a ncBAF-like complex in plants.

150. Identification of the components of three SWI/SNF CRCs in plants that form around the BRM, SYD, or MINU ATPases.

163